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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 
5:00 PM 

WEDNESDAY, JUNE 05, 2019 
PRE-WORK SESSION MEETING 

 
 
 
AGENDA 
  

   1. Resolved that the Putnam Valley Town Board does hereby 
approve and endorse the Hudson Highlands Land Trust, Inc. 
in their application for a grant under Title 9 of the 
Environmental Protection Act of 1993 for a park project 
known as Canopus Creek Preserve within the Town of 
Putnam Valley.  

2. Authorize the Supervisor to sign a letter of support for the 
Hudson Highlands Land Trust’s CFA Application #90325, 
entitled Canopus Creek Reserve for the acquisition of the 
Cimarron Ranch Property. 

3. Continued discussion on the de-icer ordinance. 
4.        Continued discussion on revisions to our noise ordinance 
5. Continued discussion on Airbnb’s. 
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PUTNAM VALLEY TOWN BOARD 

5:00 PM 
WEDNESDAY, JUNE 05, 2019 

PRE-WORK SESSION MEETING 
 

 
Present:        Supervisor Oliverio 
              Councilwoman Whetsel 
             Councilwoman Annabi 
              Councilman Mackay 
              Councilman Luongo 
       
Also Present:   Sherry Howard, Deputy Town Clerk 
   William Florence, Town Attorney 

 
 
SUPERVISORS OPENING COMMENTS 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio welcomed everyone to the Special Town Board pre-work session 
meeting. He noted that the pre-work session meetings are now beginning at 5:00 PM. 
 
 
 Pledge of Allegiance and moment of silence for our armed forces. 
 
 
REOLVED THAT THE TOWN BOARD ENDORSES THE HUDSON HIGHLANDS 
LAND TRUST FOR A PARK PROJECT KNOWN AS CANOPUS CREEK PRESERVE 
WITHIN THE TOWN OF PUTNAM VALLEY 
 
Presented by Councilperson Luongo 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said that this comes under a court order from Judge Victor 
Grossman. This is the old Cimarron Ranch area. Councilperson Mackay asked who will 
be paying for the clean-up of that area. Why do we have to pay to clean-up an area that 
someone else polluted? Supervisor Oliverio said the money that we receive from 
Hudson Highlands will enable us to do the clean-up. Councilperson Annabi said the 
money is coming from the grant to clean it up. If it wasn’t for this grant the taxpayers will 
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have had to clean up the pollution left there; and the Town should not be in the property 
buying business anyway. 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-200 
 
WHEREAS, the Hudson Highlands Land Trust, Inc. is applying to the New York State 
Office of Parks, Recreation, and Prehistoric Preservation (OPRHP) for a grant under 
Title 9 of the Environmental Protection Act of 1993 for a park project to be located off 
Cimarron Road and Sprout Brook Road in Putnam Valley, a site located within the 
territorial jurisdiction of this Town Board; and 
 
WHEREAS, as a requirement under the rules of this program, said not-for-profit 
corporation must obtain the “approval/endorsement of the governing body of the 
municipality in which the project will be located”; 
 
NOW, THEREFORE, be it resolved by this august body that the Town Board of Putnam 
Valley hereby does approve and endorse the application of Hudson Highlands Land 
Trust for a grant under Title 9 of the Environmental Protection Act of 1993 for a park 
project known as Canopus Creek Preserve and located within this community 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Annabi.   
 
ROLL CALL VOTE 
 
Councilperson Luongo   AYE 
Councilperson Mackay   AYE 
Councilperson Annabi   AYE 
Councilperson Whetsel   AYE 
Supervisor Oliverio    AYE 
 
By a vote of 5 AYES and 0 NAYS the Resolution passes unanimously 
 
AUTHORIZE SUPERVISOR TO SIGN A LETTER OF SUPPORT FOR THE HUDSON 
HIGHLAND LAND TRUST’S CFA APPLICATION #90325, ENTITLES CANOPUS 
CREEK PRESERVE FOR THE ACQUISITION OF THE CIMARRON RANCH 
PROPERTY. 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-201 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to sign a letter of support for 
the Hudson Highland Land Trust’s CFA Application #90325, entitled Canopus Creek 
Preserve for the acquisition of the Cimarron Ranch Property.  
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Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried 
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AMENDMENTS TO THE AGENDA 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
RESOLUTION # R19-202 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board ADD to the agenda: 
 
#6 – Approve letter of collaboration with Hudson Land Trust demonstrating Putnam 
Valley’s commitment to serve as a partner for the project proposed in the East Highland 
Green Corridors Plan. 
#7 – Waive permit fee for the Putnam Valley Ambulance Corps. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried 
 
CONTINUED DISCUSSION ON THE DE-ICER ORDINANCE 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
Councilperson Annabi said this is a continued discussion on de-icers or bubblers. These 
are used on Lake Oscawana to keep docks and boat sheds clear from ice in the winter 
months so there is no damage. There was an incident last year where someone fell into 
the ice and it is possible that this occurred because a de-icer caused the ice to split 
across the lake. LOMAC and the residents of Lake Oscawana asked the Town Board to 
put through de-icer regulations. What has been done towards this is good but they 
would like to have some further discussions on how far this should extend etc. There is 
further research that needs to be done; but it needs to be passed before the coming 
winter. Councilperson Annabi added that we don’t want to violate anybody’s rights, but 
we have to keep everyone safe. Supervisor Oliverio agreed and said we will not table 
this, but it will be discussed at another meeting. Attorney Florence said you are trying to 
regulate moving water in an isolated lake around property that you are extending into 
the lake – so you are safe in regulating this. Councilperson Whetsel said she heard that 
in Upstate New York they physically remove their docks from the water in the winter to 
protect them. Attorney Florence said there is a way to do that – they are floating docks 
and they attach them to the bottom by an anchor or a pole. What that does is preserve 
that dock for a much longer life. Councilperson Whetsel said would it behoove us to do 
that in the future – moving forward we could require that any new docks be the floating 
kind that must be removed. Councilperson Annabi said that was part of the discussion – 
some people already have them but some people’s docks are attached to a permanent 
boat house. There is also a permit process each time they are removed and then 
replaced – so this is a burden for people to do. Councilperson Annabi said she will bring 
this up at the next LOMAC meeting. Councilperson Luongo said one (1) of the things 
that happens only in Lake Oscawana is that it does not get lowered. This puts the ice up 
against the docks all the time.  
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Councilperson Mackay asked how they are intending to light up the signs that warn of a 
de-icer? Councilperson Annabi said they will use outlets and extension cords with the 
lights will being aimed down. They will also only be lit for a certain amount of hours. 
Councilperson Mackay said we have no regulations as to times that people can use the 
lake and he thinks there will be complaints about the amount of light the signs give off at 
night to mark the de-icers. Supervisor Oliverio said this issue is more complicated than 
people think.  
 
CONTINUED DISCUSSION ON OUR NOISE ORDINANCE 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said having reviewed this issue myself – but opening this up to 
everybody here- I am content with the noise ordinance the way it is. People need to 
follow it. We will leave it as is. Councilperson Luongo said if you change one (1) thing in 
it you have to change other things then as well. We can always revisit it. Councilperson 
Whetsel said if you are having an issue – just talk to your neighbors. Councilperson 
Annabi said we do have to move with the times. People are coming home later and 
living in the City during the week and it is something that we should review at a later 
date. Councilperson Mackay said 98% of the time having a conversation with your 
neighbor works really well. We cannot regulate every single thing. Attorney Florence 
said this might be the mechanism for saying how this violates the criminal code so the 
Sheriff’s Department could handle any of these complaints. If we figure out a way to say 
that if you are continually disturbing your neighbors this could fall under harassment or a 
nuisance charge. We can train our people about how we want this to be handled. This 
will give people a resource to handle any continual issue with noise. 
 
CONTINUED DISCUSSION OF AIRBNB 
 
Presented by Supervisor Oliverio 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said we must come up with something because right now there is no 
regulation on our books so we have no recourse. We have had numerous complaints 
about incidences occurring with Airbnb’s from residents. This is a very controversial 
topic. There are so many different ways to go on this. Councilperson Annabi had a great 
idea which we will discuss at the Work Session next week.  
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APPROVE LETTER OF COLLABORATION WITH HUDSON HIGHLANDS LAND 
TRUST FOR THE PROJECT PROPOSED IN THE EAST HIGHLAND GREEN 
CORRIDORS PLAN 
 
Presented by Councilperson Whetsel 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-203 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to sign a letter of support for 
the Hudson Highland Land Trust demonstrating Putnam Valley’s commitment to serve 
as partner for the project proposed in the East Highland Green Corridors Plan. 
 



T O W N  O F  P U T N A M  V A L L E Y   J U N E  5 ,  2 0 1 9  

P R E - W O R K  S E S S I O N  M E E T I N G   P A G E  | 207 

 
 
 
 



T O W N  O F  P U T N A M  V A L L E Y   J U N E  5 ,  2 0 1 9  

P R E - W O R K  S E S S I O N  M E E T I N G   P A G E  | 208 

Supervisor Oliverio said what the Hudson Highlands Land Trust is trying to do is link all 
their properties together with Phillipstown and go right over the mountain (they have a 
great deal of property); but they need grant money to do that. They are asking us for 
support to say this is a great idea. They are not asking for money. This would be a 
continuous trail way from Putnam Valley to Phillipstown – it would go through 
Fahnestock to 301 – it’s a great idea. Councilperson Annabi said this is different project 
from the earlier letter of support we discussed at this meeting. Attorney Florence added 
- are we going to imply that some of the zoning should be changed to a conservation 
zone so we can enforce and protect the trail ways. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Mackay, unanimously carried 
 
WAIVE PERMIT FEE FOR THE PUTNAM VALLEY AMBULANCE CORPS 
  
Presented by Councilperson Mackay 
 
RESOLUTION #R19-204 
 
RESOLVED that the Town Board authorize the Supervisor to waive the $75.00 tree 
permit fee for the Putnam Valley Ambulance Corp. 
 
Seconded by Councilperson Luongo, unanimously carried 
 
DISCUSSION ON TRAFFIC SAFETY 
 
Presented by Councilperson Annabi 
 
Councilperson Annabi said this discussion is about coming down from Kramers Pond 
Road onto Oscawana Lake Road – we had asked County Legislator Gouldman to put 
up a sign coming from the Elementary School towards Kramers Pond Road which they 
did. Councilperson Annabi asked Supervisor Oliverio to please write a letter to County 
Legislator Gouldman and our County Legislators asking to please put a sign underneath 
that sign which says something like “hidden roadway”. You cannot see a car coming 
even if you are looking both ways. Councilperson Luongo said the biggest problem over 
there is when they lowered the road a few years ago they hit ledge at the rise of the 
road which would have required blasting – so they stopped the project. The only option 
that’s left is to take Kramers Pond back to the first telephone pole and lift that whole 
intersection. Councilperson Annabi said a sign would be much easier. Councilperson 
Luongo said but it is just a sign. Councilperson Mackay said what about a traffic light or 
a flashing light? Councilperson Annabi said we cannot have a traffic light there; but a 
flashing light is a possibility – to make people more aware.  
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Councilperson Annabi said the County DOT had a meeting about the Pudding Street 
Bridge at Bryant Pond Road for Roaring Brook residents to give them information about 
when the project will start and how it will affect them. Please look on their website for 
the video of the meeting it was very informative. Councilperson Mackay said the School 
District is on board with the current DOT timeline. He added that some people were 
upset with the disruption of their routine.  He said we will all be inconvenienced at one 
time or another due to this - but it is worth it.  
 
Councilperson Luongo said any letter we write for Kramers Pond Road or even for 
Bryant Pond Road should be copied and sent to the Putnam County Traffic Safety 
Board too – let’s get them involved as well. 
 
Supervisor Oliverio said this is the end of our meeting tonight – we do not need an 
Executive Session.  
 
Councilperson Luongo said anybody swimming in Lake Oscawana especially in the 
middle please wear some kind of reflective material so that boaters can see you. Not 
everybody can see you even if you can see them. He added that at the Fire Department 
Board Meeting the Chief’s decided to start a recruitment drive. The first one (1) is this 
Saturday and is being called, “Coffee with our Firefighters” at 9:00 AM and we will do it 
several times during the year. 
 
Councilwoman Annabi said it is supposed to be a nice weekend so please be careful 
while you are driving there will be people on the roadway picking up trash.  
 
Supervisor Oliverio reminded the community that the first two Board Meetings of the 
month are now being held at 5:00 PM and the third one is at 6:00 PM. 
 
 
Councilperson Mackay moved to go adjourn the meeting. Seconded by Supervisor 
Oliverio, unanimously carried. 
 
                                                                                            Respectfully submitted, 
 
 
 

  Sherry Howard   
   Town Clerk     

  06/10/2019 


